COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 28 MAY 2008 AT 10.00AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Bradley, Mrs Clarke, Farmer P, Glover, Hendry (as substitute for Cllr McDevitt) Mrs Mallinson E (until 11.20am), Mrs Parsons and Mrs Riddle

ALSO PRESENT – 
Councillor Ellis – Culture and Community Services 
Portfolio Holder (for part of the meeting)



Councillor J Mallinson – Finance Portfolio Holder (for part 
of the meeting)



Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Community 
Development Portfolio Holder

COS.38/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

Following the failure at the meeting on 18 May 2009 to appoint a Chairman for the municipal year, it was necessary to appoint a Chairman for this meeting.  Pursuant to Procedure Rule 7.3, the election of the Chairman for the remainder of the municipal year would be made at full Council on 29 June 2009.
Nominations for a Chairman for this meeting were invited.  

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Bradley be appointed as Chairman.  

It was further moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Clarke be appointed as Chairman.

Following voting thereon, the votes were tied and as there was no casting vote the motions were not agreed.
Members were asked to consider suspending Council Procedure Rule 7.2 to allow the meeting to proceed without a Chairman but with an Officer leading the meeting.  

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following comments:

· The agenda contained important items of business and it would be valuable for the meeting to proceed with an officer leading;

This was seconded.

· A Member further noted that this situation had arisen in previous years and the same resolution could have been taken the previous year when a meeting had to be closed without considering the items of business.  It was moved and seconded that the 2008/09 Chairman, Councillor P Farmer chair the meeting.

Following voting thereon, the votes were tied and as there was no casting vote the motion was not agreed.
RESOLVED – It was agreed that an officer should lead the meeting and that the Head of Democratic Services (Mr Dixon) would lead the meeting.  Mr Dixon thereupon took the Chair.

COS.39/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor McDevitt and Dr Gooding, Deputy Chief Executive.
COS.40/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda Item A.6 – Tullie House Governance Options.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Carlisle City Council nominated representative on the Friends of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery Committee.    

Councillor Mrs Riddle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda Item A.6 – Tullie House Governance Options.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Friend of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery.
COS.41/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED - That the minutes of the meetings held on 12 February 2009 and 26 March 2009 would be agreed and signed at the next meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
COS.42/09
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.43/09
FORWARD PLAN

(a) Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager (Dr. Taylor) presented report LDS.49/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June to 30 September 2009) issues which come under the remit of this Committee.

The revised format split the issues between:

· Appendix (i) - Budget and Policy Framework Matters; and

· Appendix (ii) – Non-Budget and Policy Framework Matters

Dr Taylor reminded Members that the Special meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, to consider the Transformation Programme, would take place on Monday 6 July 2009 followed by a special meeting of Executive on Thursday 9 July 2009 to consider the Overview and Scrutiny comments to agree a recommended action to Council.
A Member highlighted that the Executive had already made their decision with regard to devolving the Management of Tullie House to a Trust prior to the matter being referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their reports.  She emphasised that it would be preferable for items to be considered by Scrutiny before the Executive made a decision.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Executive be informed of Members concerns that decisions such as devolving the Management of Tullie House to Trust are being made without the involvement of scrutiny;
2) That the Forward Plan (1 June 2009 to 30 September 2009) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.
COS.44/09
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager (Dr. Taylor) presented the work programme for the Committee for 2009/10.  

Dr Taylor highlighted the proposal which had been set out in the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report that each Overview and Scrutiny Committee held a ‘development session’ at the beginning of the Civic Year to look at the work of the Committee in the previous year and map ideas for subject review work and other issues.  He added that arrangements for the development session would be made when a Chairman had been appointed but asked Members to give some thought to areas for subject review work and areas of particular knowledge or specialism that each Member had or wished to develop.

Dr Taylor informed Members that the provisions for the Councillor Call for Action (CCfA) had been introduced on 1 April 2009.  He reported that a report on proposals for the way in which a CCfA would be dealt with in Carlisle and throughout the County would be presented to the next meeting of the Committee and there would also be a short presentation given to the Informal Council on 23 June 2009.  He added that as this Committee already had responsibility for Scrutinising the Crime and Disorder Partnership it was also proposed that the new powers for scrutinising Crime and Disorder would be delegated to this Committee and this would also be reported to the next meeting of the Committee.
A Member highlighted the need for higher presence of performance management in the scrutiny process.  She suggested that work on performance management needed to be monitored so that there was a clear audit trail.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted.
COS.45/09
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

EX.094/09
Advice Agency Service Agreements
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.094/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 with regard to Advice Agency Service Agreements.
The decision of the Executive was –

“That the comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding support for the Advice Agencies be received, and the matter be dealt with as part of the Action Plan arising from the Community Services Review.”

RESOLVED – 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
2)  That the Action Plan arising from the Community Services Review be monitored and any relevant matters be considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee at the appropriate time.

EX.095/09
Carlisle Partnership
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.095/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 with regard to the allocation of the Reward Grant.
The decision of the Executive was –
“To receive the comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and to request further discussions both at County and District levels of the Councils and Partnerships before a final decision on the allocation of the reward grant was taken”
A Member asked that a further update be given to this Committee prior to the outcome on LAA regarding Health and Wellbeing.  It was noted that much of the work relied on the input of a number of Partnerships and whilst the Committee monitored the work of the City Council it was necessary to ensure that other partners were also performing well.

RESOLVED – 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
EX.097/09
Recession Planning
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.097/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 regarding recession mitigation initiatives.
The decision of the Executive was –
“1.
That the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee be received.  The effect on the Council's budgets and services of dealing with the impact of the recession would be monitored and submitted to the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committee as part of regular reports.

2.
That the Executive echo the views of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee as set out in Minute COS.31/09 with regards to work of staff in the Customer Contact Centre and place on record their appreciation for the work which the staff in the Customer Contact Centre were carrying out in dealing with the increase in numbers of members of the public who needed their services and the way in which those services were being provided.

3.
The Director of Community Services arrange for the Executive's appreciation to be passed on to the appropriate staff.”

RESOLVED – 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
COS.46/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME 
FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
(a) Transformation Programme Timetable
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report CE.10/09 on the proposed timetable for the City Council's Transformation Programme.  She reminded Members that the Council's forecast budget deficit and the Council's 2009/10 Budget Resolution had identified the need for the Council to significantly reduce its operating costs with recurring revenue savings of £1 million required to be delivered by 2010/11.  She added that the economic downturn would also place further pressure on the Council's budgets both in terms of the need to support citizens and businesses and the expectation from Central Government that greater efficiencies would be required from the Public Sector.  Ms Curr informed Members that broadly the programme would be composed of the following elements:

Establishing clear and unambiguous priorities for the Council;

Establishment of new smaller management teams shaped by priorities;

Implementation of early decisions about activities currently undertaken by the Council that can change thus delivering savings; and, 

Support and development of Senior Members on the new Management Team to review and re-engineer the Council's activities to deliver further savings and maximise efficiencies.

Ms Curr added that whilst existing priorities had successfully driven key achievements in the past few years the Council now needed to re-focus its priorities.  She added that the Executive and Senior Management Team had reviewed the priorities and suggested two priority areas based around the Environment and the Economy.  She set out areas which could be covered by those priorities which represented a good mix of strategic and operational activities and which would enable the Authority to respond to the issues which concerned local people.

Ms Curr further commented that the re-structure of the Authority would begin with the creation of a new Management Team which would be led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive with support from the North West Employers Association.  

Ms Curr also circulated an Excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive on 5 May 2009 (EX.089/09) setting out their decision following consideration of the Transformation Programme and Timetable, namely:

“1.
That the work carried out to date on the new priorities of the Council be noted and the report be referred for consideration by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 28 May; Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 9 June; Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 11 June); and the outcome of those consultations be referred back to a further meeting of the Executive.

2.
The Executive approves an allocation of £75,000 from the earmarked budget provision for re-organisation in order that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive can procure external support from the North West Employers Organisation to expedite the re-structure of the Council.

3.
That the proposed timetable for review of corporate priorities, the Senior Management restructure and service provision reviews as circulated at the meeting be agreed.”
In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:
· Some areas of work were already complete or close to completion, were the proposals final or were they subject to consultation other than Overview and Scrutiny?
Ms Curr responded that the priorities were not finalised so that the consultation process was able to influence them and that consultation had begun through the Carlisle Focus magazine and on the Council’s website.  Some of the work had started and it was envisaged that the proposed Senior Management structure would be submitted for approval at Council on 14 July.  She emphasised that the structure was in the early consultation stage and there remained much work to be carried out.  She added that to the special meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive a meeting of the Employment Panel would also be arranged..

· The Personnel section had other work pressures and commitments would they be able to meet the necessary deadlines for job descriptions for the new management team?
Ms Curr later informed the Committee that the North West Employers Organisation were supporting the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in the work on the restructure of the Senior Management Team.
· Page three of the report stated that it was envisaged that the first priority area translated into action was to address the numerous ‘quality of life issues’ for citizens.  Did the priority incorporate cleaner, greener issues?
Ms Curr explained that the new priority did incorporate some of those issues in terms of developing a priority at local level.

· The Committee had not seen the questions that members of the public 
were being asked in the Carlisle Focus.  It was felt that scrutiny’s 
comments could have been involved in drawing up the questions.
Ms Curr responded that the Focus magazine had listed the proposals that were set out in report PPP.21/09 and the publics views had been sought on those proposals and questions had also been asked to gauge people’s attitude to the area in which they lived.

· Would there be enough time to incorporate the answers from the 


consultation into the proposals and would scrutiny have the opportunity to consider the responses?
Ms Curr explained that although the timescale was tight there was enough time to incorporate the responses and that there would be opportunity for further consultation as more detailed priorities were developed.
· Would there be an opportunity for the proposals relating to the new Senior Management structure to be scrutinised?
Ms Curr stated that the new structure would be considered by all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees at their workshop on 6 July 2009.  She added that the priorities would not be completely finalised in the near future because it would be part of the remit for the new management team to develop and implement the priorities and put them in place.

· Had there been any further discussions with Allerdale Borough Council with regard to joint working?
The Finance Portfolio Holder stated that there had been no further discussions with Allerdale Borough Council with regard to joint management arrangements.
· The report stated that ‘clear and unambiguous’ priorities were necessary.  It was felt that the report did not deliver on this statement and that more detail was necessary on a number of issues including quality of life issues for citizen and the empowerment of staff.
RESOLVED – That the comments and concerns of the Committee as set out above be forwarded to the Executive for their consideration.
(b) Review of Priorities
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.21/09 which offered more detailed consideration of what the proposed priorities around the Economy and Environment might entail.
Ms Curr reminded Members that the Council had agreed three priorities areas which had been in place for a number of years: Cleaner, Greener, Safer, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  She added that although there had been a number of significant achievements, the priorities had proved to be very broad, and within the current financial constraints of the City Council and macro economic climate, there was a need to determine priorities to provide a clear focus and purpose for the organisation.

Ms Curr informed Members that the review of the priorities was helping to inform the restructure of the organisation and would need to enable the Council to deliver significant financial savings.  At the same time the Council would also need to continue to improve service delivery to local communities that best addressed their needs, with particular regard to the current economic climate.

Ms Curr added that a number of longer term strategic objectives and outcomes, measurements of success, and a number of key priorities that would ensure delivery were also presented in appendix 1 of the report.

Ms Curr explained that the Council was also mindful of the new Duty to Involve and a number of the proposals could serve to develop the role for local communities to further influence decisions, which would give those individuals and communities a role in helping to shape the places where they lived.

Ms Curr added that the report was the first attempt to explain what the new priorities meant but, as this formed part of the consultation process, there would be additional details added that would be influenced by the outcome of consultation.
The Finance Portfolio Holder commented that it was a tight schedule and the programme was still in its initial stages.  He added however that if the Council wanted to empower the public then it also needed to accept that the public may have different views and opinions from those held by the Council
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:
· The consultation on the website and in the Carlisle Focus magazine was limited in terms of community involvement and it was felt that the Council should be more pro active in involving the local community.
· The quality of life issues were aspirational and needed far more detail.  Some residents were disillusioned with the area they lived in and often the Council was unable to assist with the issues.

A Member also suggested and added that the Council often gave reasons for why something could not be done rather than actually dealing with the issue.  For example, the problem of dealing with fly tipping on private land was given.  It was difficult to believe that aspirational aims would be fulfilled when straightforward, practical problems were not being resolved.
· Had the Equality and Diversity policy been included in the consultation process and if so it should say in the report that it had.  Neighbourhood Forums and the Citizens Panel had been used for previous consultations and have proved very effective.
A Member added that social housing landlords and Stagecoach should also be included in the consultation process.
Ms Curr stated that an Equality Impact Assessment had been undertaken on the proposals by the Consortium, which is made up of AWAZ, Cumbria Outreach and the Cumbria Disability Network.  The Place Survey results would also be used when they were made available by the Audit Commission, expected to be very soon.
· It would be useful to see how the priorities would be tied into partnership working.  There was a lot of work being carried out throughout the County including work by the NHS and Primary care Trust it was essential that work was not being duplicated.  One outcome of the unitary authority bid was the need for more partnership working and it was felt that this could be an opportunity to increase partnership working in the community.
Ms Curr responded that many opportunities for partnership working were demonstrated in the proposals including area based working and improving health.  Partnership working, including opportunities for shared services, would be necessary cornerstones of any future Council activity.
RESOLVED – 1) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive;
2) That Social Housing Landlords, Neighbourhood Forums and Stagecoach be included in the consultation process to review the Council’s priorities.
COS.47/09
TULLIE HOUSE GOVERNANCE OPTIONS
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) reported (CS.31/09) on the options available for devolving the management of the Museum and Arts Service to a Trust.  He informed Members that a report had been commissioned from Egeria Limited which covered the rationale for devolving services to a Trust and considered the strategic national implications of such a decision and a copy of that report was attached as an appendix.  Mr Beveridge drew Members attention to the different sections on the report.
Mr Beveridge outlined for Members the development of and services included within the Museum and Arts Service together with current and potential funding for the further development of the service.

Mr Beveridge commented on the role which Tullie House could play in the development of the historic quarter of Carlisle and the overall offer of Carlisle to tourists and visitors as part of the emerging tourism partnership.  He added that the significance of the existing budget could not be overlooked from a corporate perspective and reminded Members that efficiency savings had previously been found from within the Museum and Arts budget following the outcome of Service Reviews.  

Mr Beveridge added that whilst a direct service could provide some corporate financial flexibility to the Council a Trust would have a set allocation of funding from the City Council, which would be written into an agreement.   He added, however, that if a Trust were to be created for the Museum Service the decision should be based upon whether continuing a direct delivery service would provide a more appropriate strategic fit with the aspirations which the Council has for the Museum Service and the Historic Quarter, and the Executive would need to balance the advantages and disadvantages of moving to a Trust.

Mr Beveridge set out for Members details of the advantages and disadvantages of the proposal.  He drew attention to the financial and legal issues which were set out in detail within the report and added that the appointment of a Chair for the Shadow Board would be seen as a key role and the Council would need to take the lead in securing a suitable Chair through an open recruitment process including producing a job description and holding interviews.
The Executive had considered the consultation document on 14 April 2009 (EX.68/09) and they decided:

“(1)  That the Executive agree that Tullie House Management be devolved to a Trust.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services be given delegated authority, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development to procure the necessary support for establishing a Trust and progress this with reports back to the Executive at key stages.

(3)  That the Executive will be requesting the City Council at its meeting on 14 July 2009 to approve a supplementary estimate of £150,000 to fund the support necessary to progress the establishment of a Museum Trust.

(4)  That the reports be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 28 May 2009 for comment.”
Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

· Mr Beveridge’s report estimated the set up costs for the Trust to be £200,000 and the Egeria report estimated costs of £100,000, why was there such a difference in the two estimates?
Mr Beveridge explained that, as with any projects, there was a degree of contingency built in to the costs.  The documentation required to set up a Trust was substantial and costly.  The Department of Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) were looking to develop model documentation and if this was available for the Council to use, it could reduce the set up cost.  The cost set out in the Council’s report had been based on experience and costs from Trust established in York and Sheffield, but in both cases the documentation had been prepared in respect of their own proposals.  He added that there could be other costs arising as a result of the City Council’s Transformation Programme.  He said that it was anticipated that the proposed budget would also be used to buy external capacity and expertise to assist both the Council and the Trust through the process.
· In response to a Member’s question regarding the financial impact of this proposal along with the financial impact on the Council of other schemes/projects ie Job Evaluation, Renaissance and the Economic downturn, was this affordable, The Finance Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Council would be able to progress with a Trust, even in the current financial climate.
· Would the Trust proposals be subject to local community consultation?
Mr Beveridge responded that there had been no proposals to put the possibility of a Trust to a referendum.

· How long would the Council be able to commit to funding?
Mr Beveridge stated that the funding for Tullie House was in the Budget and once agreed a shadow board of Trustees and signed off by the Council, would continue for the duration of the agreement.  The proposal would however remove the direct delivery element of the Museum and Art Service and replace that with management of the service by an independent structure.
· Members were reminded of their comments during agenda item A.2 with regard to the decision of the Executive.  
The Culture and Community Services Portfolio reminded Members that the Governance Options for Tullie House had been discussed for many years and that the Executive had agreed to move forward with the principle of setting up a Trust but there was still significant work required on the details and it was hoped that Scrutiny could be involved in scrutinising the key decisions as matters progressed.
A Member added that it was difficult for the Committee to scrutinise the Trust until the format of the Trust had been created.

· Members had to protect the interests of the community they represented.  Would the entrance to the Museum still be free to local people?
Mr Beveridge informed the Committee that there would be a partnership agreement between the Council and the Trustees and issues such as free entrance and the scope of services would be included in that agreement.  The agreement has to be workable for both parties to enhance and develop the service for local people and visitors businesses.
· Could the results of the consultation be circulated to Members of the Committee?
· What would happen if the Trust experienced financial difficulty?
Mr Beveridge responded that the Trust would be dissolved and the service would return to the Council.  If the Trust experienced financial problems but chose not to dissolve the Trust it would be the responsibility of the Trustees to manage the Trust out of those difficulties.

· Who pays for the insurance on the collection?
Mr Beveridge explained that the issue of the collection and its security would be written into the agreement.  The collection would continue to be owned by the Council and leased to the Trust to display and continue the service.  He was not aware of the cost of the current insurance premium and in response to questions commented on the impact of different scenarios on the Museum acquisition/disposal policy.
· Was there any covenants that would prevent the Trust going ahead?  Had there been any discussion with the County Council over land issues or the Millennium Commission over grant issues?
Mr Beveridge commented that there were a number of factors that would need to be looked at and considered during the process of setting up the Trust, including any legal agreements with the County Council  or Millennium Commissioners.
· With regard to Central Recharges, would there be any guarantee that the Trust would buy the services the Council currently provided.  Were there any estimates on the impact of forming a Trust on central charges?  
Mr Beveridge agreed that the Trust could ‘buy in’ the services from elsewhere, however, following discussions with other Authorities there could be a transitional period written into the agreement where the Council services would be used for a period of time.  This would allow the Council to make adjustments for possible changes.  The recharges to Tullie House could also be affected by the forthcoming Transformation Programme.
· How long would the TUPE arrangement last for staff?
Mr Beveridge responded that any staff that was subject to TUPE would have the same terms and conditions as they do with the Council, although the new employer could seek through negotiation to alter those terms and conditions over time.  He reminded Members that the service was based on the excellent and experienced staff at Tullie House and other than for a financial gain there would be no benefit to change terms and conditions.

· A site visit to Tullie House would prove very useful in helping Members to understand the scale of the service.
Mr Beveridge added that there had been a number of meetings with staff and there had been visits to Museums which had developed Trust status.  Some members of staff had concerns with regard to the future of the Museum and the changes a Trust would bring.  Officers would, however, welcome a visit from Members and this could be arranged.
· The Egeria report outlined the major risks, one of which was the inability to secure Trustees with the necessary skills and experience. The appointment of Chair of the Trustees was felt to be a key decision in the success of the Trust.   What skills did the Council have to ensure a suitable chair was appointed?  Was there an opportunity to build on Tullie House’s relationship with the British Museum and ask them to be involved in the process?  This would encourage the right people with the appropriate skill, contacts and drive to move the project forward to apply for the post as Chair.
Mr Beveridge agreed that the assistance of the British Museum in any recruitment process could encourage the right people to apply for the chair.  He added that some other Authorities had chosen to appoint a chair with the necessary skills to establish a new Trust then to step down after a couple of years and adopt the role of Trustee so that a different chair with a different skill set could be put in place to develop the Trust.  He added that the Council would have Elected Member representation on the Board of Trustees, however, they would need to represent the Trust and not the Council in such a role.
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder agreed that the involvement of the British Museum would encourage people with passion and contacts, either in the region or London to apply for the position of Chair.
· What would the term of office be for Trustees and would there be any remuneration package?
Mr Beveridge said there was no remuneration package from the Council and he would expect the term of office to be approximately four years but that would be a matter to be determined in establishing the Trust.
· How would the sales or acquisitions process work?  
Mr Beveridge reiterated that the collection would continue to be owned by the City Council and so any sales or purchases would have to be agreed by the Council, this would also be written into the agreement.  The sale of any parts of the collection would have dire consequences for the museum and its accreditation would be at risk.
· Would there be an opportunity to scrutinise the key decisions that would be referred back to Executive?
Mr Beveridge explained that the Council would have a Project Team and so would the Trust.  Some of the issues that would need addressed would be internal issues for the Council Project Team to deal with and some issues would be a joint decision for both Project Teams.  He added that Scrutiny was an important part of the project.  Scrutiny had played an important part in the completion of other major projects, such as the Sheepmount, and it was Officers intentions that Scrutiny would have the same degree of involvement on this project.  It was envisaged that progress reports and risk registers would be presented on a regular basis to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  
· The Report stated that the cost of the Museum and Arts service had been budgeted at £2,135,000 in 2008/09 and in the same period the income target expected from the service was only £515,000.  That was a funding gap of £1,500,000, this could lead to potential tension between the City Council as funder and the Independent Organisation of the Trust.
· There had been a drop in funding in the region, what was being done to secure potential funding in the current climate?
Mr Beveridge responded that there was difficulty in securing any funding at the moment; it was a very competitive process.  It was considered, however, that Tullie House, if it adopted Trust status, would be able to apply for and receive more funding as a Trust as currently Trusts were generally more successful in attracting funding than Local Authorities.
RESOLVED – 1) That Members wished to be involved in each process of the proposal to devolve the service to a trust in a similar way to the scrutiny process adopted for the Sheepmount project.
2) That the consultees comments be circulated to all Members of the Committee for their information;
3) That the Committee be provided with the opportunity to scrutinise the agreement between the Council and the Trustees to ensure the concerns expressed by Members are addressed;

4) That a site visit to Tullie House be arranged to assist Members in understanding the scale of the proposal and service.

COS.48/09
UPDATE ON THE RACE EQUALITY SCHEME AND 
ACTION PLAN
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) provided (PPP.20/09) an update on the Race Equality Scheme and Action Plan.

Ms Curr explained that the report provided the Committee with the opportunity to comment on progress within the Race Equality Scheme (2008) and Action Plan.  She added that the Council was required to publish a Race Equality Scheme under the Race Relations Act 1976 and Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000, to show how it would meet its specific duties and the general duty to promote race equality.  Ms Curr highlighted the potential changes in the Equality Bill, which were expected to be in force in autumn 2010, with a revised equality duty on public authorities. 
Ms Curr added that some improvements in the Council’s scheme had been made in collaboration with this Committee.
In discussing the report Members raised the following questions and observations:

· It would be useful in future reports to have an additional column in the Actions table, which stated the actual outcome of the action.
· The Committee had requested a follow up to the recommendations made by the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group every six months.  It would be useful to have more detail on the progress with implementing the Group’s recommendations in the report.
Ms Curr agreed to add the update to the next agenda for the Corporate Equality Group and include the update in the Annual Report which was due to be considered by this Committee in August.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder added that the Corporate Equality Group had addressed some migrant worker issues and had felt that there was a different set of issues for people who had lived in the Country a long time.

· Who were the Members of the Corporate Equality Group?

Ms Curr clarified that the Members of the Corporate Equality Group were the Health and Community Development Officer, the Chair of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, various Council Officers and members of the Consortium.

· The Council had set an aspiration to become an ‘achieving authority’ was there a timescale for this?  It would be helpful to Members to have some targets dates and to see what would need to be done to achieve the next level.
Ms Curr explained that the actions had been including in the Covalent system and so were monitored on a regular basis.  There had been a target to achieve level 3 under the old scheme by April 2009 but this had not been achieved.  The Council was making progress towards achieving the next level and it was hoped it would achieve the next level in 2010.  The new scheme involved a process of peer review and work was underway with the County Council and other districts.  The County Council had recently acheived level 3 and with the Consortiums help it was hoped that the City Council would address some of the gaps and achieve the same.
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder endorsed the work that was being undertaken and highlighted how committed Members and Officers had been to the Scheme and Action Plan.  She added that Members were welcome to attend the Corporate Equality Group.

· It would be useful for the Committee to meet the Partners who had been involved in the action plan and to hear their experience and learn lessons from a broader range of partners in Equality and Diversity.

Ms Curr responded that she would invite the Partners to August meeting of the Committee when the Annual Report would be discussed.

RESOLVED – 1) That an ‘outcomes’ column be added to the action plan;

2) That an update on the progress made with recommendations made by the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group be reported to a future meeting of the Committee;

3) That a list of outstanding actions which would enable the Council to reach ‘achieving authority’ status be included in a future report;
4) That the dates of the Corporate Equality Group meetings be circulated to Members of the Committee;

5)  That the relevant partners be invited to address Members at the August meeting of the Committee.

(The meeting ended at 12.10pm)
